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September 2023

Welcome to the monthly GO TEAM CITY newsletter!

Every other week at the City Council Business Meeting, | deliver a City Manager’s
Report to Council and the public. The reports highlight the incredible work being
done by you, the City staff. | want to share this report with you in a monthly
email. It's important for all of us to stay connected on what is going on in the City
organization, including the great work of your colleagues and the City Council.

Have a great week everyone and “Go Team City!”

Best,
JoeL.
City Manager

The City of Ashland is experiencing the impacts of homelessness just like the rest of the nation. The State of
Oregon and other states including California, Hawaii, Montana and Washington, have all declared a state of
emergency on homelessness. Cities across the country are learning how to adapt and balance services to the
homeless while also supporting the broader needs of their community at large.

As a response to the homelessness crisis, Governor Kotek’s issued state of emergency declaration (EO-23-02)
provides grant funding to cities and counties in Oregon. Over the past six years, The state of Oregon has seen a
63% increase in homelessness, while Jackson County has seen a 132% increase. The number of unsheltered
homeless individuals in Oregon were estimated to be 18,000 in 2022. Homelessness in Ashland is estimated at
80 to 125 individuals, which is approximately 10% of the Jackson County overall estimate.

The City of Ashland has received grant funding to help purchase the property at 2200 Ashland St, which will
provide emergency shelter to at least 30 individuals. The state funding requires that the Emergency Homeless
Shelter operate until January 10, 2024. The acquired shelter property will also function as the City’s Severe
Weather Shelter when open until approximately March 30, 2024.

Staff began searching for a suitable homeless shelter property before February 2023, and held four Executive
Sessions between February and August 2023, to discuss sites. Ashland is a small community with limited
commercial properties with an existing building that can accommodate an emergency shelter and meet
important selection criteria such as access to transit and proximity to supportive retail businesses.

Council's intent was to reach out to the public before formally approving the purchase of 2200 Ashland St;
however, the final agreement with the seller of the property was not reached until Friday, August 11, 2023. This
meant that for the City to meet the operational timing requirements of the state grant, the purchase approval
had to be made at next City Council meeting on August 15, 2023 (The Council did not meet again until
September 19, 2023, due to Labor Day). If the City had delayed the purchase approval it would have missed the
property’s purchase deadline necessary to make building and site improvements and to opening the
emergency shelter under the state grant obligation.
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Since the August 15, City Council meeting, the City has done the following to engage with the community:

August 23 - City staff met with Siskiyou School officials to discuss campus security questions related to
its public access easement to Clay St Park and the shelter location.

August 28 — City website created for Emergency Homeless Shelter information with the opportunity for
the community to submit comments/questions and view responses.

September 6-7 — An informational letter from Mayor Graham was sent to the residential neighborhood
areas near the Emergency Homeless Shelter property.

September 11 — City Council members walked the residential neighborhoods near the shelter property to
inform them about the shelter and hear concerns.

September 14 — A Neighborhood meeting with the Mayor, Councilors and City staff was held at
Stevenson Union on the SOU campus to discuss the shelter’'s acquisition and operation.

Next steps to continue community involvement include:

October 2 — An update presentation on the Emergency Homeless Shelter’s operation plans and an
opportunity for public input will be held at the City Council Study Session. The Council will also have the
opportunity to discuss and provide guidance to City staff on future use of the emergency shelter
property.

October 3 — The Council's Regular Business meeting agenda is expected to include a non-profit
contract for operation services at the Emergency Homeless Shelter.

Mid-October — A neighborhood Open House of the shelter will be held to provide an opportunity for the
community to see the shelter and ask questions.

In recent months, the City has fielded concerns regarding private property intrusions and the use of public
spaces, including City parks, by those who are unhoused. As a response, the City has done the following:

Dusk to Dawn sleeping lawn behind the Ashland police station on East Main St was established in May
2023, and will continue to operate.

The City’s Inclement Weather Policy was updated in 2023, and as a result more Severe Weather Shelters
are operating year-round to help prevent health risk or loss of life due to extreme temperatures or
smokey days.

With state grant funding in place, the City will open the Emergency Homeless Shelter in early November
through January 10, 2024. The City will partner with a local non-profit service provider who will oversee
operations at the shelter and assist by offering navigation services to help transition people to
permanent housing.

The Ashland Police Department is working to enforce behavioral expectations and increase patrol
presence in the Ashland St, Clay St, and the Bear Creek Greenway areas. The department will expand its
Cadet Program to assist in patrol of City parks and other properties and is exploring the possibility of
opening a police storefront office near I-5's Exit 14

“The police department is developing strategies to increase uniform presence near the Ashland Street Business
corridor as staffing allows, to include a possible office presence in the areq,” stated Police Chief, Tighe O'Meara.

The Emergency Homeless Shelter will be a 24-hour operation and occupants will have access to navigation
services. The goal is to stabilize the people who are experiencing homelessness and help them transition to
permanent housing.
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An application process will be in place for acceptance into the Emergency Homeless Shelter that will include a
background check. Known sex offenders will not be permitted to stay in the shelter. The property will not be a
campground or function as a nightly Dusk to Dawn sleeping lawn. The City is working to collect and organize
information for a report to residents and businesses near the Emergency Shelter on issues that may arise during
the operation of the Emergency Homeless Shelter.

After January 10, 2024, the current state grant’s obligation for the City to provide an Emergency Homeless
Shelter will expire and the shelter property will begin transitioning to operate as a Severe Weather Shelter. The
City’'s Severe Weather Shelter has historically only operated intermittently for nights during winter months as
weather circumstances dictate. It is expected to serve in this capacity until approximately March 30, 2024,
depending on the availability of funding, a non-profit operator and volunteer resources.

The City’s Inclement Weather Policy dictates that a Severe Weather Shelter shall be opened when the
temperature is at 32 degrees Fahrenheit or below and consider such factors as wind chill, precipitation, duration
or in instances where the National Weather Service issues a Weather Warning. Considerations for a shelter for
extreme heat or smoke will be explored at a later time.

To date, the City Council has made no other policy decisions on the use of the newly acquired shelter property
other than to operate it as an Emergency Homeless Shelter until January 10, 2024, per the state grant and then
operate it as the annual Severe Weather Shelter within existing City policies and available funding. The October
2,2023, study Session will provide an opportunity for Council to discuss the property’s use and provide
additional policy guidance to staff.

Stay abreast of the Emergency Homeless Shelter on the City website at ashland.or.us/EmergencyShelter.

WHAT’S COMING UP?

e Coffee & Conversation on September 26, 8:30 a.m. at Rogue Valley Roasting Company

e DEQ public meeting to discuss cleanup of the Ashland Railyard on September 27, 5:30 p.m.

e CERT Training in October

e Southern Oregon Pride, the weekend of October 6 and 7

¢ Indigenous Peoples’ Day on October 9

¢ Ashland Senior Center will present, “Plan4Care: Creating Care Circles to Support One Another As We
Age,” on October 11,1to 3 p.m.

e The Ashland Mystery Festival the weekend of October 20-22, hosted by the Ashland Chamber of
Commerce

Below is an update from our City Departments

CITY MANAGER'S OFFICE:
e Early Childhood Affordability Program (ECAP): The ECAP Grant Plan was launched, and applications for
the 2023-2024 season are currently being accepted through September 27, 2023. Complete information
on the program is at ashland.or.us/ChildhoodGrant. This program is made possible by the Ad hoc
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Committee on Affordable Childcare and Early Childhood Development, chaired by Councilor Paula
Hyatt.

¢ Trashcans for Downtown: Pilot locations for improved trashcans have been selected and cans will be
purchased in the coming weeks.

¢ September News: The September 2023 newsletter is available online at
ashland.or.us/Communications, and will be mailed out in City Utility Bills during the month of
September. The newsletter contains October happenings.

e Coffee & Conversation with Council and the City Manager: The second Coffee & Conversation
gathering will take place on September 26, 2023, 8:30 a.m,, at the Rogue Valley Roasting Company.
Councilors Jeff Dahle and Gina DuQuenne will attend; our Emergency Management Coordinator, Kelly
Burns, will staff a table; and Interim Parks and Recreation Director, Lesile Eldridge, and Parks
Commissioner, Jim Bachman, will be available to discuss parks. The meeting in July was well attended.
A third gathering will take place in November at SOU (Southern Oregon University).

e Severe Weather and Clean-air Centers: Both cooling and clean-air centers were activated over the
past several weeks to offer respite to those in our community who are experiencing homelessness or for
those who lack air conditioners or air filtration systems in their homes. The centers are made possible
through the help of volunteers. Staff has been successful in securing sites such as the Ashland Library
and the First Presbyterian Church to run the centers. Sara Jones and Sydney Jenkins, both Ashland Fire
& Rescue Department, were instrumental in setting up the air-scrubbers for the clear-air centers.

e Emergency Preparedness:

o The Emergency Management Coordinator (EMC), Kelly Burns, has conducted trainings for
department heads with a wildfire workshop, helped teach a hand-held radio class to Public
Works, Electric and Streets staff; and presented to the Kiwanis Club and the Housing
Commission.

o The EMC and Communications Officer have worked to promote the Everbridge Citizen Alert
system and encourage folks to sign up. The City switched from Nixle to Everbridge in June 2023.

o The EMC and Brian Hendrix of Ashland Fire and Rescue were guests on the Jefferson Exchange
to talk about evacuations, preparedness and home hardening. Listen to the interview.

o The joint EOC (Emergency Operations Center for the City, SOU and ASD) will meet at SOU on
September 19 to update on progress and future work necessary.

o A wildfire evacuation task force met in August with Ashland Fire, Police, Public Works and ODOT
to discuss how to make mass evacuations as efficient as possible.

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT:
e Ashland Railyard: DEQ will host a public meeting on September 27, 2023, to discuss the clean-up and
future of the Union Pacific Railroad, Ashland Railyard.

ELECTRIC:
e Electric Master Plan: A study session with the Electric Master Plan consultants has tentatively been
scheduled for December 2023.

FINANCE:
e Finance made a full report at the September 19, 2023, City Council Business Meeting. View the meeting.

FIRE:
e Issued a report detailing the extent of tree die-off on municipal forestlands, underscoring the need to
adapt forests to climate change.
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Chris Chambers held a kick-off meeting at SOU to start the process of updating the 2004 Ashland
Community Wildfire Protection Plan, an effort funded by a grant from the USDA Forest Service.

Ashland Fire & Rescue has completed interviews for the Fire Marshal and Training officer.

The fire danger in Southern Oregon went from extreme to high on September 1, and high to moderate on
September 25, 2023.

Registration for the 2023 Basic CERT Training this fall is open through October 4, 2023, with complete info
at ashland.or.us/CERTbasicTraining.

HUMAN RESOURCES:

Human Resources has visited all worksites to inform employees of the new state mandated paid leave
program that went into effect September 3, 2023.

INNOVATION & TECHNOLOGY (DolT):

« DolT is working with the Legal Department to finalize a contract with new website partners.

PARKS & RECREATION:

e Senior Services Division will be hosting flu and COVID-19 vaccination clinics for seniors on October
13 and 27 at Ashland Senior Center. This is a critical service due to an ongoing dearth of reliable
vaccination providers in Ashland. Funding from the non-profit AGE+ will cover a grocery store gift
card for each registered participant and help subsidize uninsured and underinsured participants. As
of September 25, the clinic is almost full unless additional funding is obtained.

e Senior Services has added several new senior programs for the fall season: Line Dancing 2,
Personalized Strength & Balance Training, We Keep Dancing, and Book a Librarian, a service at
Ashland Senior Center staffed by Jackson County Library System. Free fall education presentations
include Social Security Planning, Medicare 101, and Plan4Care: Creating Care Circles to Support One
Another As We Age.

“We are better together!”
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